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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Joint Meeting of the Borough Council and Board of
Education of North Plainfield, NJ on Thursday, 23 May 2013.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.
MINUTES of the Joint Meeting of the North Plainfield Borough Council and the North Plainfield Board of Education held on Thursday, May 23, 2013 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Lawrence La Ronde





Everett Merrill 
Keiona R. Miller

Frank “Skip” Stabile 

Douglas M. Singleterry, Council President


ABSENT:

Frank Righetti
Also Present:

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor




David E. Hollod, Business Administrator




James Rodino, Director, DPW




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

BOARD OF EDUCATION

PRESENT:

Thomas J. Allen
David Branan



Sandra J. Dodd



Kathleen Mullen




Linda Bond Nelson, President

ABSENT:

Thomas Kasper



Nancy Szaroleta


Also Present:

Dr. Marilyn Birnbaum, Superintendent of Schools




Dr. Robert Rich, Assistant Superintendent of Schools




Donald Sternberg, Administrator/Board Secretary
The Council President read the Call of the Meeting, Chapter 231, P.L. 1975.

Mr. Singleterry led all present in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.
  
PUBLIC COMMENT:  None. 

NEW BUSINESS:


1.
Strategic Plan Development – Dr. Birnbaum reported that although superstorm Sandy had delayed their initial planning sessions, they had recently met to discuss their findings.  Mr. Sternberg commented on the informative meeting which included several strategies of wide-ranging topics as well as the input of a facilitator from the New Jersey State School Boards Association.  Board President Bond-Nelson explained that the Strategic Plan is meant to cover five years, and advised that invitations were sent out to residents and Route 22 businesses.  Dr. Birnbaum spoke of the need for a “welcome wagon” for new residents with school-aged children.  


Mayor Giordano reported on the Borough’s Facebook page which was started shortly after the storm and reminded of the Borough’s information-rich website.  Advising that all urgent information is broadcast on WPQJ970 1630 AM radio, the Mayor stated that the Borough also uses an electronic sign in front of Borough Hall for announcements.  Board President Bond-Nelson spoke of the lack of bi-lingual representation on the Board.  


Mrs. Forbes voiced her concerns with the lack of knowledge of many people with children in the system and suggested that the fault lies with the consumer.   One student was interviewed for a scholarship who was tutoring others for the SAT, she remarked.  Board President Bond-Nelson affirmed that North Plainfield has great students, ten of whom were involved in the filming of the Gettysburg documentary.  

Mr. Merrill inquired after Board consideration regarding the closed McCauley School.  Dr. Rich explained their intent to explore that option as schools remain tight for space.  Mr. Stabile questioned if the former McCauley School building would be a good fit for the Board of Education.  Dr. Rich explained that the Department of Education does not favor segregated spaces.  Mrs. Forbes explained that the building was renovated to deal with severely impaired children with particular space dedicated to nurses’ stations.       


2.
  Borough Master Plan Summary – Items impacting Education and Future Trends – Mr. Hollod explained the need for a new Master Plan as the last update was completed in 1971.  A comprehensive review of the original plan including the United States Census data is necessary as North Plainfield has topped out on population growth at approximately 22,000 residents.  A final draft is anticipated within the next few months, he remarked.  The business district which includes Route 22, Watchung Avenue and Somerset Street was studied for a possible inclusion of tax incentives for “In Need of Redevelopment” as well as more streetscapes for a more regional draw.  A downtown plaza for community events is possible as well as the re-zoning of Mountain Avenue and Route 22 from residential to business.  The old mill site may be considered for senior housing or apartments; and, an extension of the B-1 zone to Borough Hall and Somerset School is a possibility.  The former K-Mart building has been removed entirely as Costco favors an ambitious 24/7 construction schedule once the “box” has been erected, he concluded.       

3. 
Security – Mr. Sternberg led the discussion of security concerns, specifically, the updated crisis plan.  Off-site drills with the children have been practiced and the schools anticipate the implementation of cameras as well as new doors.  The installation of a cable line to Borough Hall will allow for Police Department access to all of the cameras, he remarked.  The schools reported that all appropriate cameras are in place, functional and have been so for several years.  While security staffing had been discussed, students and staff are still encouraged to report all suspicious activity.  

Mr. Phoenix thanked the School Board for their support during the Presidential Election, reporting that North Plainfield was able to open all four of its polling  places, three of which are elementary schools.  He added that at the recent International Clerks’ convention in Atlantic City, it was noted that North Plainfield was a rarity in that it had kept all of its polls open despite Superstorm Sandy, and that it had been a considerable cooperative effort between the town, School Board and FEMA that made it all possible.  Dr. Birnbaum expressed her thanks to the Police Department for their continued help.  Mayor Giordano spoke of receiving complaints regarding school dismissal times and assured that all available police personnel patrol the schools during same.  Mr. Merrill recalled Somerset County’s failed attempt to regionalize Police Departments, assuring that North Plainfield would have lost police coverage in its schools.  Adding that Chief Parenti had chaired one of the subcommittees, Mr. Stabile spoke of Watchung’s intent to eliminate the police accompaniment of school buses.  Replying to the Council President, Dr. Rich advised that Boy Scout knives and box cutters had occasionally been discovered within the school, but maintained that weapons are not a problem.  Students found with knives in their possession receive a ten day suspension, he remarked. 

Mr. Sternberg spoke of the need to know who is inside the schools at all times and Dr. Birnbaum explained the need for parents to drop children at the door.  Councilman La Ronde inquired about mechanisms used to reach parents in the event of a lockdown.  Dr. Birnbaum interjected that Mr. Stephenson at the high school would do an e-mail blast in the event of an emergency.  Replying to Mr. La Ronde, Dr. Rich confirmed that all students are required to carry their ID’s and staff members should wear theirs.  

4.
Shared Services – Mr. Sternberg reported on the amicable relationship enjoyed by the Board of Education and the Borough, emphasizing cost savings realized on gasoline and diesel motor fuels.  He added that there were highly productive advantages realized from the close working relationship of Borough Public Works and the Schools’ Buildings & Grounds personnel.

Mr. Merrill inquired after concerns with athletic field usage during off hours.  Dr. Rich explained the difficulties with policing the various fields and Mr. Sternberg praised Carl Gaebel’s efforts to keep large groups off the fields.  Mayor Giordano thanked the Board for the use of the middle school following the storm.  Mr. La Ronde reported that the fields at West End School are rather worn and beaten up; Mr. Sternberg confirmed, citing drainage issues.   

5.
School Uniforms – Mr. Stabile spoke of observing students wearing casual-at-best clothing and suggested instituting school uniforms to increase professionalism and decrease bullying.  Ms. Mullen assured that the allowed student dress in school may not be what they wear on their way home.  Explaining that schools adopt uniforms for school spirit, she advised that it ultimately becomes an economic decision.  Citing enforcement as another issue, Ms. Mullen spoke of the need to implement a reasonable dress policy.  
Voicing her concurrence, Mrs. Forbes stated that although students may dress appropriately during school hours, it is unreasonable to police what they wear outside of school.  Mr. Stabile explained that his concerns lie with students’ attire during school hours.  Dr. Birnbaum explained that this topic is discussed with students and most do not favor inappropriate dress.  Dr. Rich reported that in one particular K-6 district, 80% of students wore uniforms on the first day of school and eventually it did not last.  Agreeing with Mr. Stabile, Dr. Birnbaum proposed starting with younger children.  Mr. Singleterry concurred, noting that it supports a culture of learning.  Board President Bond-Nelson advised that each school has a handbook detailing appropriate student dress.  Dr. Birnbaum stressed the need for the staff to dress appropriately.          

ADJOURNMENT:


Mr. Merrill moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and on voice vote approved with all in favor.


The Joint Meeting was thereupon adjourned at 9:34 p.m.



















Borough Clerk


Council President


                           05/23/13

